WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 4 APRIL 2016


Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 4 April 2016 at 7.00p.m.
PRESENT: Councillor J Lloyd (Mayor), 

Councillors M Barr, C Biscoe, R Bowrah, W Brown, G Copley, A Govier, G James, J Reed, P W Sparrow, J Thorne, and V. Stock-Williams
Greg Dyke (Town Clerk), Gill Croucher (Assistant to the Clerk)
232. APOLOGIES

Councillors Critchard and Hunt
233. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Govier declared a personal interest as a member of Somerset County Council.
Councillors Bowrah, Brown, James, Govier, Reed and Stock-Williams declared personal interests as members of Taunton Deane Borough Council. 
Councillor Stock-Williams declared a pecuniary interest in agenda item 7 (a) as a Trustee of Citizens Advice Bureau

234. MINUTES

The minutes of Council Planning meeting and Council on 7 March 2016, copies of which had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct.

236. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Mayor submitted a report on the engagements she had undertaken since the last meeting. 
237. POLICE REPORT 
A report on recent police activity in the town was submitted. 
The Mayor (Councillor Lloyd) reported that she had recently discussed the level of policing in the town with the Police and Crime Commissioner. It was noted that a new PCSO had now been appointed. Attention was also drawn to the opening times of the local police station and the availability of police officers.
238. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
(a) Isabel Ward thanked the Council for the grant made to Wellington in Bloom. She also drew attention to the Swains Lane Green Flag judging on 26 April, the planting of a Wellingtonia on 29 April and the Swains Lane Open Day on 30 April 2016.
(b) Diana Land asked if there were any pans to improve the safety of pedestrians crossing Longforth Road. She was informed that the matter was to be discussed later in the meeting.
239. GRANTS

The following applications for grant had been received:

(a) Citizen’s Advice Bureau – Wellington Outreach

An application for a grant of “up to” £2,900 had been received from Taunton and District Citizen’s Advice Bureau. This was the cost of providing an outreach service at Wellington. The Town Council had supported the CAB Outreach Service over a number of years. Last year it recognised the increased work that the CAB had taken on and awarded the full £2,900. The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee who had recommended that the grant be made in full.

RESOLVED that the recommendation of the Finance Committee be agreed and a grant of £2,900 be made. 
(Councillor Stock-Williams declared a pecuniary interest in this application as a Trustee of C.A.B. and left the meeting during its consideration)
(b) Celebration of Light 

An application for a grant of £300 had been received from Wellington Quakers to go towards funding the Celebration of Light 2016. This event has been supported by the Town Council in the past. The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee who had recommended that the grant be made in full.

RESOLVED that the recommendation of the Finance Committee be agreed and a grant of £300 be made (the funds to be taken from the 2015/16 Grants budget).
240. LONGFORTH ROAD PUBLIC CONVENIENCES

Following consideration of this matter at the last Council meeting, the situation had developed further since the decision was taken by TDBC to close the toilet from 1 April 2016. 
As the end of the financial year approached TDBC had informed that if the toilets were to remain open the only offers on the table were:
· Freehold transfer of the Longforth Road facility for £1. This would also mean that WTC would be given £10,562 as a one off transfer pot to support the facilities as WTC see fit.

· Full repairing and maintaining lease. This would see WTC take on all responsibilities in relation to the toilets but there would be no transfer fund. There was a possibility of paying this to WTC in the event of the lease being 10 years or more.

TDBC had also said that as the 1st of April was so close there would be no chance of getting either option legally completed. In order to prevent the facilities closing, just to be reopened shortly afterwards, TDBC had confirmed that they would maintain the facilities for up to 3 months so long as:

o   Agreement is in place to transfer or lease
o   The Town Council cover the full cost of operation in this time (£730 plus VAT per month)
· The transaction is completed within 3 months
In view of the urgency of the situation the matter had been considered at a recent meeting of the Maintaining and Improving Services Working Party. Members felt that the best option available was to take on the freehold transfer. However, it was important to protect the Council’s position in the event of a major unexpected repair or maintenance cost arising. 

It had therefore recommended that subject to terms and conditions being agreeable to both parties, Wellington Town Council take on the Freehold transfer of the Longforth Road toilet facility for £1. This would also mean that WTC would be given £10,562 as a one off transfer pot to support the facilities as WTC saw fit. Meanwhile action be taken to ensure that the facility remained open after 1 April 2016.

RESOLVED that the recommendation of the Working Party be agreed.

241. SWITCH ON OF CHRISTMAS LIGHTS 
Submitted report of a public meeting which had taken place on 21 March 2016 with local traders regarding the arrangements for the switch on of the town’s Christmas Lights. 

The purpose of the meeting was to provide an opportunity to discuss the annual Christmas Lights Switch On event and the display of Christmas Lights in Wellington. The aim was to hear the views of the traders and the public to see if there was anything extra that we might all be able to do to promote Wellington and encourage more people into town.
Details had been submitted of the current arrangements together with the costs to the Council.
At the meeting councillors listened to the views of the traders present to see if there was anything extra that everyone might be able to do to promote Wellington and encourage more people into town.

A number of ideas were put forward regarding activities and events that might be arranged during this time of year. The traders themselves agreed to meet to talk about what could be done. It was also suggested by the Carnival Committee that they would be willing to organise a Christmas Street Fair. The Wellington Business Association undertook to co-ordinate and manage publicity and, together with others, produce a programme of events. Hattie Winter of TDBC Economic Development Unit had reported that she had control of a small budget which might help towards these suggestions. It was also pointed out that there was no particular restriction on many of the suggested events and that the Council’s permission would not necessarily be needed. The Council saw itself as facilitators rather than as organisers. Any Council organised event, such as the switch on of the lights could work around other events taking place. The Council did not have the capacity to become involved in organising or running any of these events.
The main discussion centred around the date of the switch on of the Lights. The traders present were very much of the view that this should be much earlier than at present and had suggested the switch on take place on Saturday 19 November 2016 – this would give shops and traders six trading Saturdays in the lead up to Christmas. It would, however, change the focus of the switch on event as it would be too early to have the usual carol singing and Christmas message.

After considerable discussion the Council felt that it did not want to move the switch on of the lights so far away from the Christmas period. It was their view that the switch on ceremony should be able to reflect the Christmas theme, contain the Christmas message and give the opportunity for the usual carols and festive songs. 
RESOLVED that in order to make the switch on more relevant to the Christmas period the ceremony take place on 3 December 2016.
242. SOCIAL MEDIA POLICY

The Town Clerk reported that it had become apparent that some councillors were using social media to debate and comment upon issues that the Council had been discussing. There was nothing particularly wrong with that – indeed in some circumstances it was to be encouraged. In this modern day of information technology it was a justifiable method of encouraging debate and involving the public

A recent issue had given rise to the need for the Council to consider adopting a Social Media Policy which gave some structure and guidance about how social media should be used. A draft social media policy was considered. (This was a model document supplied by the Somerset Association of Local Councils). 

The draft, whilst helpful, was not considered wholly appropriate to the needs of the Town Council.
RESOLVED that the document be adopted as Guidelines and in the meantime work be undertaken to make it more relevant to the Council.
243. CONSULTATION ON PROPOSED WORKS ON LONGFORTH ROAD SIGNALS AND PEDESTRIAN CROSSING FACILITIES

At its last meeting the Council were made aware of work being undertaken by the County Council in monitoring use and modelling a re-sequencing of the traffic lights at Longforth Road. The Traffic and Transport Development Group (Signals and Design Team) had now completed the plans and issued them for consultation. Details were submitted.
Surprise was expressed that the emphasis appeared to be on replacing the crossing at the top of Longforth Road. Members had been under the impression that the main thrust of this scheme was to improve traffic flows through this junction by incorporating right-hand turning lanes into Longforth Road and Waitrose. The improvements to the crossing, although to be welcomed, were secondary to this. The Highway Authority had therefore been asked if these new turning lanes were still part of this scheme. They had confirmed that they were still intending to incorporate the right-hand turn as discussed previously and that they would be shown on a separate plan.  Once available copies would be provided to the key stakeholders. 
RESOLVED that these views be passed on to the Highway Authority.

(Councillor Thorne left the meeting at 8.25p.m.)

244. WELLINGTON YOUTH VOICE
The latest meeting of the Youth Voice took place on 23 March 2016. At that meeting we reported back on the suggestions the students made in relation to vandalism at the Park. They were also given the opportunity to let us have their views on the proposed arrangements for the switch on of the Christmas lights.
RESOLVED that the report be noted
(Councillor Copley left the meeting at 8.30p.m.)

245. ALLOTMENTS COMMITTEE
The minutes of a meeting of the Allotments Committee held on 23 March 2016 were submitted.
RESOLVED that the minutes and the decisions made be noted.
246. STANDARDS ADVISORY COMMITTEE
Reported that Councillor Sparrow had been appointed as the Town/Parish Council representative on TDBC’s Standards Advisory Committee.
RESOLVED that Councillor Sparrow be congratulated on his appointment.
247. SOMERSET DAY 2016

Reported that the Chairman of Somerset County Council wished to draw attention to this event to all Parish Councils in Somerset.

RESOLVED that the information be noted.
248.  COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE 
The Clerk reported that the Council’s receipts for the period 31 May 2015 to 29 February 2016 was £147,310 and the expenditure for the same period was £89,072. A detailed explanation of the figures was given.

RESOLVED that the report regarding Payments and Receipts be noted and agreed.
249. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
RESOLVED that the following payments be made:-
(a) HMRC - nil - March deductions (£286.52 refund due)

(b) Somerset County Council - £368.18 - Superannuation for Deputy Clerk

(c) Somerset County Council - £70 - Pension Fund deficit

(d) Wellington Self Storage - £110 - Storage of Christmas Lights

(e) Local Council Review - £17 – Subscription to Local Council Review magazine

(f) Somerset Rural Youth - £45.86 – Payment for Youth Worker at Youth Voice

(g) TDBC - £96 – Attendance by Planning Officer (December 2015)

(h) TDBC - £288 – Attendance by Planning Officer (Jan – Mar 2016)

(i) Custom Plastics - £12 – Name Badges

(j) Judith Goss - £52 – War Grave flowers

(k) Chess - £88.88 – Telephone and Broadband

(l) Zurich - £2,299.22 – Public Liability Insurance

(m) TDBC - £14,291.04 – Christmas Lights 2015

(o) Hinewood - £65 – Cleaning windows and bus shelters
(p) URC - £128 – Hire of Hall

The meeting ended at 8.35p.m.
 ..........................................
Councillor Janet Lloyd   Mayor
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